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Agenda Report 
 

 
MEETING DATE: Tuesday, March 22, 2022 
 

TO: City Council 
 

FROM: ASSISTANT CITY MANAGER VIDES 
    

SUBJECT: Report - Opioid Settlement Funds.docx 
 
 
 
RECOMMENDED ACTION: 
Authorize the allocation of the City of Watsonville’s portion of opioid settlement funding to the 
County of Santa Cruz for FY 2022/23, and authorize the City Manager to enter into an 
Agreement with the County of Santa Cruz to establish a process for City participation in 
defining priorities for the use of settlement funds in the region. 
 
DISCUSSION: 
The proposed settlement totaling approximately $26 billion dollars is broken into two separate 
settlement agreements: (1) the Distributors Deal (Attachment 1); and (2) the Janssen Deal 
(Attachment 2.) The Distributors will pay approximately $21 billion over 18 years and Janssen 
will pay approximately $5 billion over 7 years. 
 
California will receive up to approximately $2.263 billion. The definite recoverable amount is 
still unknown but will be based how many of the 431 eligible entities in the State participate in 
the settlement. 
 
California will distribute these funds pursuant to allocation agreements included in both the 
settlements. The funds to individual counties are allocated based on opioid deaths per capita, 
incidence of opioid use disorder, and opioid dosage. The funds to cities within a particular 
county are allocated based on historical spending of cities on various services, such as police 
protection, fire protection, health services, correction services, housing and community 
development, judicial services, and legal services. 
 
California counties and cities have been allocated approximately $1,924,335,062, which is 
85% of the total amount allocated to California. The City of Watsonville has been allocated up 
to $1,100,000. This total amount will be disbursed over 18 years, an average of approximately 
$61,111 per year. The default distribution of funds in the settlement agreements provides that 
the funds will go directly to the county in which a city is located; however, a city can elect to 
have its funds delivered directly to the city. 
 
To better understand options for the use of the settlement funding, staff met with 
representatives from Santa Cruz County Behavioral Health. Given the structure of the 
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settlement agreements, the majority of the funding in the agreements will be allocated to the 
County, and Behavioral Health staff emphasized the value of pooling the funding to best 
address substance abuse issues regionally. 
 
The County also proposed that cities that allocate their portion of the settlement funding to the 
County could enter an Agreement that called for stakeholder input about funding priorities. 
Under the agreement, the City would participate in the stakeholder process to establish 
priorities and allocation of settlement funds. Under the proposed Agreement, City may elect to 
directly receive settlement funding in future years, provided City staff first meets with the 
County to discuss any concerns about the process or use of the Settlement Funds. 
 
Further, County staff discussed how utilizing their structure could allow more of the funding to 
be matched with Federal Medicare dollars. Given the amount of money the City of Watsonville 
is eligible to receive, the proposed Agreement with the County, Behavioral Health staff 
expertise in substance-use disorder services, and the onerous reporting requirements 
associated with directly receiving the funding, staff recommends the City’s portion of the 
settlement funding be directed to the County to provide enhanced services regionally, including 
within the City of Watsonville. 
 
STRATEGIC PLAN: 
The project supports the following Strategic Plan Priority: 
5-Community Engagement and Well-being 
 
FINANCIAL IMPACT: 
The Settlements allocate up to $1,100,000 to the City, disbursed over 18 years resulting in an 
average of approximately $61,111 per year. This level of funding is unlikely to offset costs 
associated with establishing Watsonville-specific programs to address impacts of the opioid 
crisis. The recommended action will have no direct fiscal impact other than a limited amount 
of staff time to participate in the Countywide Stakeholder group described in the Agreement. 
 
ALTERNATIVE ACTION: 
Council could elect not to approve this agreement. 
 
ATTACHMENTS AND/OR REFERENCES (If any):  
None. 


